
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

24th November 2009

Present:
Councillor Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Adams, Bayes, Freer, C Groome, Lamb, Marks, Titcombe, Wiley, 
09.PPC.22
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Bullock and Watts, It was noted that Councillors Adams and Marks were acting as substitutes.
09.PPC.23
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 6th October 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 
09.PPC.24
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Tebbutt declared a personal interest in Item 6 as a resident of Desborough and Chair of Desborough Town Council.

Councillor Groome declared a personal interest in Item 7 on the agenda as a member of Burton Latimer Town Council.
Councillor Greg Titcombe declared a personal interest in any discussion in relation to the proposed supermarket in Desborough.

09.PPC.25
ROTHWELL AND DESBOROUGH URBAN EXTENSION AREA ACTION PLAN

A report was submitted which sought approval of the contents of the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan – Proposed Submission and Sustainability Appraisal for public consultation.  Agreement was also sought to a background paper to be published for information.

Ms Jane Gardner of FFR Planning (speaking on behalf of Persimmon Homes) addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy.  Ms Gardner indicated that the National Code for Sustainable Homes increased building costs at a time when residual land values were falling and there was a danger that schemes may become economically unviable and therefore not deliverable if the costs of development were too high. She urged the Committee to ensure that the Area Action Plan facilitated ongoing work and the Council to negotiate with developers the total package of obligations and requirements, taking into account the economic climate and national policies.


Decisions regarding viability, deliverability and soundness would ultimately lie with the Inspector.  However the speaker's comments were noted and would be taken into consideration.

Debate ensued on developer liabilities and it was felt there could not be different policies adopted for Rothwell and Desborough to those in put in place for the development east of Kettering.  It was noted that negotiations between the North Northants Development Company and the government were continuing.


Mr Paul Ansell then addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy.  He specifically referred to land in the ownership of the Co-operative Society and the need to develop a vibrant, easily accessible town centre with space for a school. He stated that it was crucial to both attract and retain businesses in the town.

During the debate that followed, members made the following points:-

· It would be important to keep town centres viable

· Soundness of the Area Action Plan as a whole was more important than content
· The cost of planning obligations affected the value of a site and in some cases land might have been priced too high
· The development of a new primary school in Desborough was a key issue and the wording in the document allowed for negotiations with the County Council to take place

· The document would be an important policy in future Planning Applications, and any arguments as to the location of a supermarket should be resolved in a policy context

· It was unlikely that Desborough Railway Station would re-open


Discussion was held on how adoption of the Area Action Plan affected proposals to develop land in other parts of the Borough, specifically in Burton Latimer. and it was noted that the East Midlands Regional Strategy 13(b) stated that housing development should be tested through Development Plan documents.  Members expressed concern regarding infrastructure, especially serving smaller towns, and reiterated that no housing should be allowed without infrastructure being in place, although it was noted that the bridge over the railway would only be delivered on commencement of the urban extension.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan – Proposed Submission, Sustainability Appraisal and background paper be agreed for public consultation;


(ii)
the finalising of the Proposed Submission, Sustainability Appraisal and background paper be delegated to the Head of Development Services in consultation with the Chair of the Committee, along with any minor matters requiring amendment; and

(iii)
the proposed eight-week public consultation period and process outlined in the report be agreed.

(Councillor C Groome declared a personal interest in the 

following item as a resident in the Conservation Area)

09.PPC.26
BURTON LATIMER CONSERVATION AREA APPRAISAL

A report was submitted which informed members of the outcome of the final review of the Burton Latimer Conservation Area consultation and which sought agreement to proceed to adoption of the Appraisal.

Discussion was held on the quality of buildings within the Conservation Area.

RESOLVED
that the progression of the revised Burton Latimer Conservation Area Appraisal to full statutory adoption be endorsed. 
09.PPC.27
BROUGHTON PARISH PLAN

A report was submitted which sought formal approval of the Broughton Parish Plan and which recommended its adoption as an informal policy document.
RESOLVED
that 


(i)
the Broughton Parish Plan be adopted as an informal Council policy document; and 

(ii)
a letter be sent to Broughton Parish Council from the Planning Policy Committee acknowledging the time and effort put into the Parish Plan by volunteers.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.27  pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
AI
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